### **Health Law and Policy Brief**

Volume 4 | Issue 1 Article 3

1-2-2014

## Health Care Reform: The Unending Soap Opera of 2009-2010

Corrine Parver

Biswajit Chatterjee

Follow this and additional works at: http://digitalcommons.wcl.american.edu/hlp



Part of the Health Law Commons

#### Recommended Citation

Parver, Corrine, and Biswajit Chatterjee. "Health Care Reform: The Unending Soap Opera of 2009-2010." Health Law & Policy Brief 4, no. 1 (2010): 4-15.

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by Digital Commons @ American University Washington College of Law. It has been accepted for inclusion in Health Law and Policy Brief by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons @ American University Washington College of Law. For more information, please contact fbrown@wcl.american.edu.

### HEALTH CARE REFORM: THE UNENDING SOAP OPERA OF 2009–2010

Corrine Parver\* and Biswajit Chatterjee†

#### **Brief Overview/Introduction**

Health care reform had never come so close to success as it has in the past year. Just prior to publication, a health care reform package finally passed the House of Representatives when House members voted to accept the Senate's health care reform bill. The President signed the bill into law on March 23, 2010. This article first provides a chronology of the health care reform process, especially during 2009 (Section I), then presents and compares the most recent versions of the full health care reform bills passed by the House and Senate (Section II) and, finally, assesses the most recent developments and the future of health care reform (Section III).

## I. Chronology of the Health Care Reform Process

#### A. Presidential Campaign 2008

The story of American health care reform efforts is long, dating back at least to President Truman's administration in the 1950's. Despite intense interest and repeated attempts by many Presidents, Senators, and Members of Congress, comprehensive health care reform had remained unfulfilled. The failure to achieve health care reform was glaring, particularly against the backdrop of the over fifty million Americans estimated to be without health insurance, impeding access to health care services.<sup>2</sup>

President Bill Clinton's efforts at health care reform in 1993–1994, shortly after coming into office, were particularly noteworthy. "Then-first lady Hillary Clinton, who headed the administration's task force on reforming the system, delivered a 1,000-page plan that was dubbed "Hillary Care," which included an

- \* Corrine Parver, a retired partner of Dickstein Shapiro LLP where she headed the law firm's Health Care Services practice, is a Practitioner-in-Residence and the Executive Director of Health Law and Policy, Program on Law and Government, American University Washington College of Law. She may be reached at cparver@wcl.american.edu.
- † Mr. Biswajit (Jit) Chatterjee is an attorney with the U.S. Board of Veterans' Appeals, practicing in Washington, D.C. He received his J.D. from the University of Virginia School of Law and recently graduated with a Health Law and Policy L.L.M. from the American University Law School. Contact him at jitchatt@gmail.com.

individual mandate for citizens and permanent residents to obtain coverage by a health plan.<sup>3</sup> Congressional Republicans "decried the plan as overcomplicated and used it to tag the administration as big government-loving, tax-and-spend liberals." Ultimately, President Clinton's reform efforts proved unsuccessful and, in the wake of the resulting health care debacle, the Republican Party gained Congressional majorities in both the House of Representatives and the Senate in November 1994.<sup>5</sup>

The impetus for national health care reform receded after the unsuccessful efforts of the Clinton Administration and did not fully resurrect until the 2008 Presidential election season. The Democratic primaries offered a new opportunity for Hillary Clinton, then a Presidential candidate, to propose a health care plan in her own right and making. She continued her efforts for universal health care, making it a centerpiece of her campaign. Then Illinois Senator Barack Obama offered opposition in that primary campaign and health care policy differences became acute. For sure, their plans had areas of agreement, such as prohibiting pre-existing condition exclusions and expanding accessibility, but the main distinction among these major candidates concerned the issue of the individual mandate.<sup>6</sup> Senator Obama refused to adopt an individual mandate for health insurance coverage, in contrast to Mrs. Clinton. Instead, Senator Obama asserted that Americans would buy insurance on their own volition once reforms brought insurance to affordable levels. Later, when campaigning in the general election, he promised to make health care more affordable and accessible by lowering health insurance costs \$2,500 on average<sup>8</sup> and implementing tax credits for health insurance premiums. 9 Importantly, Senator Obama stated he would "[e]stablish a National Health Insurance Exchange with a range of private insurance options as well as a new public plan based on benefits available to members of Congress that will allow individuals and small businesses to buy affordable health coverage."10

#### B. Efforts at Health Care Reform in 2009

Once Barack Obama assumed the Presidency on January 20, 2009, his nascent Administration began the task of establishing health care reform principles. This was not surprising, given the prominence of

health care as an election issue. At the start, the Obama Administration secured tentative "deals" for the cooperation of the health care industry in health care reform with leaders of the insurance industry, physicians, hospitals, pharmaceutical companies, and labor unions. These industry leaders initially pledged to produce cost savings of two trillion dollars over ten years. In his FY 2010 budget overview, President Obama instructed Congress to follow eight key principles in instituting comprehensive health care reform:

"[R]educe long-term growth of health care costs for businesses and government; protect families from bankruptcy or debt because of health care costs; guarantee choice of doctors and health plans; invest in prevention and wellness; improve patient safety and quality care; assure affordable, quality health coverage for all Americans; maintain coverage when you change or lose your job; end barriers to coverage for people with pre-existing medical conditions." <sup>12</sup>

During the late spring and summer of 2009, Congress began to deliberate possible health care reform provisions. The House issued a multi-Committee, consensus proposal, H.R. 3200, "America's Affordable Health Care Choices Act," on June 19, 2009. 13 The most important provisions of HR 3200 would have established an individual mandate for health insurance coverage, created a national health insurance exchange, and provided tax credits to enable individuals and families earning up to 400% of the federal poverty level (FPL) to afford health insurance. 14 As part of the framework, a new public health insurance option plan would have been created, in addition to an employer mandate to either provide employees coverage or pay an annual fee up to eight percent of payroll expenses to support the new health exchange. 15 Additionally, there would have been an expansion of Medicaid to 133% of the FPL, as well as increased regulation of insurance companies to protect consumers.<sup>16</sup>

Significantly, under the leadership of the late Senator Ted Kennedy (D-MA), a long-standing leader of health care reform, the Senate Health, Education, Labor and Pensions (HELP) Committee produced an alternative bill on July 15, 2009, S. 1679, the "Affordable Health Choices Act". 17 S. 1679 would have established statebased health exchanges (termed "gateways" in this bill) and community health insurance option plans, in contrast to the national approach of HR 3200. 18 The bill would have expanded Medicaid greatly, to 150% of the FPL. 19 Other major provisions were similar to HR

3200, such as the creation of an individual mandate, an employer mandate or annual fee, and affordability tax credits up to 400% of the FPL.<sup>20</sup>

The White House and individual Representatives and Senators were exposed to many public opinions through the course of the summer 2009 "Town Hall" meetings. Organized conservative activists, particularly those belonging to a new group, the "Tea Party," attempted to protest any further attempts at health care reform, particularly the public plan option.<sup>21</sup>

By the end of summer 2009, progress on health care legislation appeared at an impasse. President Obama attempted to seize the moment with an unprecedented televised address to a joint session of Congress on the topic of health care reform.<sup>22</sup> The President stressed his commitment to universal health care, enumerating several reform goals: security and stability for those persons currently insured, insuring the currently uninsured, and lowering Americans' health care costs.<sup>23</sup> He reiterated his plans to prohibit health insurance discrimination based on pre-existing conditions<sup>24</sup> and to establish a national insurance exchange that would allow consumers to compare competing health insurance alternatives.<sup>25</sup> In contrast to his position during the Democratic Primary season, the President now espoused a federal requirement for insurance coverage for all Americans (i.e., the individual mandate).<sup>26</sup> Also while promoting universal coverage, President Obama stated his open-ended preference for the so-called "public option" or, a federally funded health insurance plan. Recognizing the controversial nature of the plan, and dubious support even within his own party, the President also indicated that the public option could be replaced by functional alternatives like co-ops.27

Senator Max Baucus, chairman of the powerful Senate Finance Committee, unilaterally delivered his signature plan almost immediately following the President's speech, despite the fact that, earlier in the summer he had failed to garner a bipartisan compromise plan. The Senate Finance Committee passed its final version of a health care reform bill, after considerable amendments, on October 13, 2009. The bill delivered a decidedly more moderate package, especially when compared with the House's multi-committee bill and the Senate HELP Committee's more liberal version. The Senate Finance Committee bill built on some areas of consensus reflected in the President's plan and the existing Congressional bills. Similarly, it contained an individual mandate, <sup>29</sup> affordability tax credits up to

The President stressed his commitment to universal health care, enumerating several reform goals: security and stability for those persons currently insured, insuring the currently uninsured, and lowering Americans' health care costs.

400% of the FPL, <sup>30</sup> and expanded Medicaid to 133% of the FPL. <sup>31</sup> It also provided for state-level insurance exchanges. <sup>32</sup>

Perhaps the most distinctive feature of the Senate Finance bill was its adoption of non-profit, consumer operated and oriented plans (co-ops) instead of the public option plans envisioned by the preceding bills, HR 3200 and S. 1679.<sup>33</sup> These co-ops, however, were not mandatory for any state; rather, they were merely "encouraged" by \$6 billion of seed grant money in the bill.<sup>34</sup> The Baucus plan was also noteworthy for its complex funding structure, including hundreds of billions of dollars in cuts to Medicare and Medicaid expenditures, "fees" (criticized as taxes by Republicans) imposed on a variety of health care industries, such as insurance and drug companies, and excise taxes on so-called "Cadillac insurance plans" (common term for high-premium insurance plans). Subsequently, on November 7, 2009, the House of Representatives passed its official version of health care reform, H.R. 3962, a bill that House Speaker Nancy Pelosi modified from H.R. 3200.<sup>38</sup>

In an historic vote shortly before Christmas eve, the Senate passed its own version of health care reform, a synthesis of preceding Senate health bills under the leadership of Senate Majority Leader Harry Reid.<sup>39</sup> Owing to their differences, these official House (H.R. 3962) and Senate bills (H.R. 3590) required further legislative action prior to President Obama's promised signature of health care legislation. Whereas the enactment of health care reform was considered inevitable shortly after this Senate vote, it seemed quite uncertain after a special Senate election in Massachusetts installed Republican Scott Brown in the late Senator Kennedy's seat, which removed the Democratic Party's previous sixty-Senator, filibuster-proof Senate majority.<sup>40</sup>

#### II. Assessment of the House and Senate Bills

#### A. House of Representatives

The House health care bill (H.R. 3962) produced a comprehensive, albeit relatively expensive, health care reform bill. H.R. 3962 sets out total expenditures of approximately \$900 billion over the next ten years, although concurrent cost cuts from Medicare/Medicaid and additional tax revenues would produce over \$100 billion in federal deficit reductions. <sup>41</sup> The expanded benefits are partially funded through a surtax on individual taxpayers with over half a million dollars gross income and joint-filers with over one million dollars gross income. <sup>42</sup> On the other hand, the large costs of the House bill afford greater health care access by expanding health care insurance coverage to an estimated thirty-six million additional Americans. <sup>43</sup>

Some of the key features of the House bill include an individual mandate for insurance coverage, expansion of Medicaid up to 150% of the poverty line, creation of a national health insurance exchange, including a public option plan, new private insurance market regulations to protect consumers, and new employer requirements.<sup>44</sup> With respect to the individual mandate to begin in 2013, all individuals must carry health insurance or pay a penalty of 2.5% of adjusted gross income. <sup>45</sup> Similarly, the bill establishes a new employer mandate, which requires employers to provide employees minimal health insurance coverage or pay a penalty of up to eight percent

of payroll, although smaller employers are exempted. <sup>46</sup> There would also be affordability tax credits to subsidize private health insurance premiums up to 400% of the FPL. <sup>47</sup> Among other provisions, HR 3269 eliminates the gap in Medicare Part D prescription coverage (the so-called "donut hole")<sup>48</sup> and prohibits exclusions for pre-existing conditions for private insurance coverage. <sup>49</sup> The House bill also removes the long-standing exemption for health insurance companies from anti-trust laws in order to promote competition and thereby reduce premium prices. <sup>50</sup>

Several large health care stakeholders weighed in on the House health bill. Indeed, it was historic that both the national groups representing the elderly (AARP) and physicians (the American Medical Association) supported the bill, helping ensure its passage.<sup>51</sup> On the other hand, there was significant health insurance industry opposition, including from America's Health Insurance Plans (AHIP) and the Blue Cross Blue Shield Association (BCBSA), which resented the detrimental effect of the public option on their businesses. 52 The Independent Insurance Agents & Brokers of America opposed the bill on similar grounds. This group opposed the employer mandate/fee for covering employees and the surtax on wealthy individuals, claiming that these provisions would hurt small businesses. 53 Similarly, the U.S. Chamber of Commerce also opposed the legislation, citing the impact of what it characterized as a "pay or play" employer mandate which it believed would force employers to react by outsourcing, providing lower wages, and laying off employees.<sup>54</sup> Due to a perceived effect of shifting costs onto the private sector, the Chamber also strongly opposed the notion of a government-run health insurance plan and its concomitant provisions to pay below-market rates. 55

#### B. The Senate

The Senate bill, H.R. 3590, also provides for comprehensive health care reform and includes an individual mandate, affordability tax credits, creation of state insurance exchanges with funding to encourage co-ops, new insurance market reforms to protect consumers, and new employer requirements. From the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) estimates that this bill would insure thirty-one million additional Americans who are currently uninsured and require net expenditures of \$871 billion by 2019, but also reduce the federal deficit by \$132 billion. The deficit reduction will come from cost cuts to the Medicare/Medicaid federal health programs and additional tax revenues. For instance, there would be taxes on the "Cadillac" health care plans. Unlike the House plan, there were no surtaxes on the wealthy.

This bill delays the effect of many reforms. Most notably, it delays the individual mandate an additional year until 2014.<sup>60</sup> There is a financial penalty for not obtaining insurance coverage, either \$750 per person or two percent of gross income, whichever is greater.<sup>61</sup> There is ostensibly no mandate for employers to provide their employees with health insurance, but the effect may be the same.<sup>62</sup> In that regard, "large employers" (over fifty employees) not providing their own minimal health benefits must pay a financial penalty of \$750 per uninsured full-time employee receiving an affordability tax credit or cost-sharing reduction.<sup>63</sup>

The Senate bill establishes state-based exchanges (American Health Benefits Exchanges) for consumers and small businesses to purchase health insurance within one year of enactment.<sup>64</sup> Significantly, this provision is unlike the national exchange envisioned by the House. Also, the Senate bill would expand Medicaid up to 133% of FPL, which is somewhat lower than the House bill (150% of the FPL).<sup>65</sup> Like the House, affordability tax credits would be offered to subsidize insurance premiums for individuals and families up to 400% of the FPL. <sup>66</sup>

Further, the Senate bans exclusions for pre-existing conditions and directs the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) to establish a temporary high-risk pool for such individuals until 2014.<sup>67</sup> Similarly to the House bill:

New insurance market regulations will prevent health insurers from denying coverage to people for any reason, including their health status, and from charging people more based on their health status and gender. These new rules will also require that all new health plans provide comprehensive coverage that includes at least a minimum set of services, caps annual out of pocket spending, does not impose cost sharing for preventive services, and does not impose annual or lifetime limits on coverage (existing individual and employer sponsored plans do not have to meet the new benefit standards).<sup>68</sup>

Although there was consideration of a public option by the Senate,<sup>69</sup> ultimately the final version of the bill does not contain any mandatory provisions for state-based exchanges to contain government-run insurance plans.<sup>70</sup> As partial replacement, the final Senate bill tasks the Office of Personnel Management to ensure that each state-based exchange has at least two insurance plans, including a non-profit plan, through a private contracting process.<sup>71</sup>

The Senate bill contains no revocation of the exemption for private insurers from antitrust laws or any modification to the antitrust laws to spur further competition within the health insurance industry.<sup>72</sup> There also appears to be an attempt to reduce, albeit not eliminate, the donut hole in Medicare prescription drug coverage by having the Secretary of HHS negotiate discounted prices with manufacturers to reduce the gap.<sup>73</sup>

Concerning abortion, both the House and Senate bills contain stringent prohibitions on any coverage of abortion services. The last minute Stupak amendment to the House bill served to codify the Hyde amendment

in the health care bill. Essentially, this would prohibit abortion services under the public option plan to the extent subsidized by affordability tax credits.<sup>74</sup> In the same vein, the Senate bill also raises a high wall between public funds and abortion services. A provision in the Senate bill prohibits private insurance plans from using public funds from affordability tax credits and cost-sharing reductions to subsidize any abortion services.<sup>75</sup>

In plans that do cover abortion, beneficiaries would have to pay for it separately, and those funds would have to be kept in a separate account from taxpayer money. Moreover, individual states would be able to prohibit abortion coverage in plans offered through the exchange, after passing specific legislation to that effect. Exceptions would be made for cases of rape, incest and danger to the life of the mother.<sup>76</sup>

The House bill is the harsher of the two, prohibiting private insurers from covering abortion services if the new credits subsidize any portion of the insurance plan.<sup>77</sup> On the other hand, the Senate appeared to resolve the matter by proper accounting of public funds.

One noteworthy proposed amendment contained bipartisan language offered by Senators Ron Wyden (D-Ore.) and Susan Collins (R-Maine.).78 These Senators joined together to propose a "Free Choice" amendment that "would permit employees already covered by their employers' health care policies to purchase insurance in the proposed exchange," by means of a voucher equal to the employer's annual health insurance cost for the employee.<sup>79</sup> The amendment would also allow consumers to purchase catastrophic coverage regardless of age. 80 Finally, the amendment would adjust the health care bill's tax on insurers to annual premium changes, so that the tax would rise or fall with premiums. 81 It does not appear that there was any subsequent action or vote upon this amendment.

In general, the Senate health bill was widely criticized for containing too much political backroom dealing, especially to win the holdout vote of Senator Ben Nelson of Nebraska. The general public and Republican opponents seized upon a provision that excuses Nebraska from the costs of expanding Medicaid programs, amounting to nearly \$100 million over the next ten years.<sup>82</sup>

Although there was consideration of a public option by the Senate, ultimately the final version of the bill does not contain any mandatory provisions for statebased exchanges to contain government-run insurance plans.

To balance it out a bit and retain the support of liberals, the leadership added a few sweeteners in the final version including more funding for Community Health Center and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP). The final bill also bulked up some of the consumer protections in the bill. For example, patients would be guaranteed the ability to appeal coverage denials and requiring insurance companies to spend at least 80 percent of premiums on actual health care.<sup>83</sup>

There was opposition to the Senate health bill from a few key health care stakeholders. For instance, health insurance underwriters criticized the bill for its requirements that private insurers maintain high minimum loss ratios of at least eighty percent of premiums, as well as its ineffective and unworkable individual mandate that could cause premiums to "skyrocket."84 Also, a leading small business association protested the bill on grounds that it would provide insignificant reductions in insurance costs for small businesses and, instead, would likely impose burdensome new duties on employers.<sup>85</sup> The U.S. Chamber of Commerce also opposed the bill, offering several suggestions for inclusion in health care reform, including the following principles: 1) control health care costs with medical liability reform, Food and Drug Administration pathway for biosimilars, health information technology, comparative effectiveness research, wellness and prevention coordination of care and medical homes, pay-for-performance reform, combating fraud and abuse, living wills and end-of-life issues, reinsurance, consumer-driven health options, small business pooling, administrative simplification, long-term care reform, and achieving tax parity by allowing individuals/small business to deduct the full cost of insurance expenses; 2) reform the health insurance system by eliminating the use of pre-existing conditions or health status, guaranteeing that any individual or entity will be issued a policy, guaranteeing that policies will not be revoked, placing reasonable limits on rating differences, subsidizing those who cannot afford coverage, and providing an individual obligation to obtain coverage; and finally; 3) create a vibrant marketplace by creating a national all-inclusive connector/exchange that removes fragmentation, allowing individuals and businesses from anywhere in the country to enroll, and facilitating improved pooling mechanisms, choice, and competition.<sup>86</sup>

Despite the criticisms, other health care stakeholders supported the Senate health bill. The powerful pharmaceutical industry was surprisingly in favor of the bill, noting the expansion of insurance coverage and market reforms as helping the overall health care system.<sup>87</sup> Physicians, represented by the AMA, also supported the bill, citing benefits from expanded access to health insurance coverage, reforms to private insurance market practices, and wellness promotion and preventative measures.<sup>88</sup> The AARP praised the bill for instituting private insurance market reforms and beginning to close the doughnut hole in Medicare Part D coverage.<sup>89</sup> The American Hospital Association also supported the passage of HR 3590.<sup>90</sup>

#### C. Republican Alternatives

There is no updated or unified Republican health care bill to contrast with either the official House or Senate health bills, or the President's proposal. The Senate Republicans did not produce their own alternative to what was crafted by Senate Majority Leader Reid. On the other hand, the House Republicans attempted, albeit unsuccessfully, to pass their own proposal as an amendment to HR 3962. The amendment focuses heavily on reducing costs within the health care system, as opposed to the Democrats' focus on

expanding access, but it is dramatically more modest in the scope of both the text and the plan itself. <sup>92</sup> CBO expects the House Republican plan would reduce the number of uninsured by only three million people. Notably, the plan would be less expensive with a net cost of only eight billion dollars, while reducing the deficit sixty-eight billion dollars by 2019.<sup>93</sup>

The House Republican bill proposes to lower health care premiums; establish universal access programs to guarantee access to affordable health care for those with pre-existing conditions and expand and reform high-risk pools and reinsurance programs to improve access to affordable care and lower costs; end costly "junk lawsuits" and reduce the practice of defensive medicine through medical liability reforms, modeled after successful state laws in California and Texas; prevent insurers from revoking insurance policies; encourage small business health plans; give small businesses the power to pool together and offer health care at lower prices; encourage innovative state programs; reward innovation by providing incentive payments to states that reduce premiums and the number of uninsured; allow Americans to buy insurance across state lines; promote healthier lifestyles; enhance Health Savings Accounts (HSAs); and allow dependents to remain on their parents' policies through the age of twenty-five. 94

#### III. Developments in 2010

# A. Negotiations Begin to Resolve House-Senate and Democratic-Republican Differences

After the passage of both the House and Senate health reform bills, significant differences between the bills needed to be resolved. Usually a Conference Committee process provides the mechanism for resolving such differences. Rather than deal with the procedural demands of a Conference Committee, the Democrat leadership initially decided to use an informal "ping-pong" strategy where multiple issues are slowly but informally resolved. Fafter the special election for the Massachusetts Senate seat in January 2010, the Democrats needed at least one Republican vote to gain the sixty votes to break a filibuster and pass a final version of health care reform, under the normal rules of the Senate. This introduced considerable uncertainty and challenge into the process of enacting health care reform. Nonetheless, President Obama responded by affirming his commitment to passing health care reform during his 2010 State of the Union speech and asserted his willingness to entertain Republican alternatives. For the service of the Union speech and asserted his willingness to entertain Republican alternatives.

#### B. President's Proposal

The White House submitted its own proposal in advance of a high-profile health care summit, held in February 2010, with both Democratic and Republican leaders. The President's proposal attempted to bridge the differences between the official House and Senate health reform bills. The most distinctive features of his plan included an increased penalty of 2.5% to enforce the individual mandate, the notable absence of a public option, higher premium tax credit levels, state-based exchanges, a new ratesetting commission to oversee insurance company premium hikes, closure of the Medicare prescription drug "donut hole" coverage gap, raising the threshold for "Cadillac plan" excise taxes, and several programs to fight fraud, waste, and abuse in Medicaid and Medicare. Significantly, the President's proposal also prohibited pre-existing condition exclusions.

with the Senate bill in that it does not impose a mandate on employers to offer or provide health insurance, but does require them to help defray the cost if taxpayers are footing the bill for their workers." <sup>99</sup> The White House claimed these proposals would reduce budget deficits by \$100 billion over the next ten years, although there is no CBO score of the plan to confirm these figures. <sup>100</sup>

Importantly, the President's proposal recognized differences in the House and Senate approaches to making health care more affordable through tax credits for premiums and cost sharing assistance. In fact, the President's proposal would have increased tax credits to lower the effective price of health insurance premiums, compared to both the House (families earning \$55,000–\$88,000) and the Senate (\$44,000–\$66,000). The proposal would also provide insurers with additional funding to improve cost sharing assistance for lower-income families earning less than \$55,000. 102

With the goal of incentivizing insurers to lower premiums, Obama's proposal contained an excise tax on Cadillac plans. It differed in two respects: first it raised the threshold from \$8,500 to \$10,200 for individuals and from \$23,000 to \$27,500 for families; <sup>103</sup> second it extended the effective date for the tax from 2013 until 2018. <sup>104</sup>

The President declined to adopt the House bill's 5.4% surcharge on wealthy Americans (individuals with over \$500,000 AGI). President Obama did call for a 2.9% "Medicare unearned income tax" that would have assessed income from interest, dividends, etc. from high-income taxpayers (\$200,000 AGI for individuals and \$250,000 AGI for married couples filing jointly) to obtain additional revenues to sustain the Medicare trust fund, which were not already subject to the Medicare payroll tax on earned income. <sup>105</sup>

Recognizing the political backlash against the Senate bill's heavy criticized political concession to Senator Nelson, the President's proposal explicitly purported to be fairer by providing uniform 100% federal support for all states in their Medicaid expansion for newly eligible individuals through 2017. The plan only expanded Medicaid to 133% of the FPL, which is the same as the Senate plan but less than the House plan (150%). 107

The President's proposal also proudly displayed an entire section showing adoption of Republican ideas, including personal responsibility incentives in assigning premiums, implementation of medical liability reforms at the state level by providing grants, extended dependent coverage to age twenty-six, and automatic enrollment by employers in health insurers with the opportunity for employee opt-out. <sup>108</sup>

# C. February 2010 Health Care Summit with Obama, Democrats, and Republicans

In an attempt at garnering bipartisan support for health care reform, the President invited several Republican and Democratic Congressional leaders to a health care summit on February 25, 2010. The ensuing discussion was a day-long, nationally televised event that ultimately failed to bridge fundamental partisan and substantive differences between President Obama and Republican opponents. Pepublican Congressional leaders emphasized their view that the Democratic plans were simply too large in scope and that the proper structural mechanism for reforming health care was to start over using an incremental approach. Republicans, however, did offer several ideas for reform, including medical malpractice tort reform,

enabling small business insurance compacts, and expanding high-risk pools to insure those with pre-existing conditions. The President offered to incorporate provisions to foster medical liability reforms at the state level."  $^{110}$ 

One outstanding area of contention was cost-containment and deficit reduction. Representative Paul Ryan (R-WI) criticized the plan for failing to control runaway health inflation and excessive health care costs, especially from Medicare and Medicaid growth. Tongressman Ryan remarked that the Senate health care bill "treats Medicare like a piggy bank" and "raids a half a trillion dollars out of Medicare, not to shore up Medicare solvency, but to spend on this new government program." The President indicated Congressman Ryan's assertion was specious, noting that significant reductions in Medicare costs would come from eliminating subsidies to Medicare Advantage private insurers. In that regard, the Senate plan would reduce Medicare Advantage payments by \$118 billion.

In analyzing any eventual health care reform, whether proposed by Republicans or Democrats, it is crucial to understand that access, quality, and costs are countervailing factors. In health policy circles, the "iron triangle of health care" refers to an equilibrium of the three pillars of access to health care, quality of services provided, and the underlying cost of providing any health care services. The For instance, expanding access to health care, as proposed by the Democrats, would require a concomitant expansion of financing. Conversely, reigning in costs of the health care system, as demanded by the Republicans, would in turn produce tremendous pressure to reduce access. The Republican House proposal expands access to only a tenth of those covered by the Democratic plans. In this regard costs remain an eternal concern for the American public. The annual inflation rate of health care service costs averaged nearly nine percent over the last decade. Unless reforms are instituted to reduce these costs, annual premium costs for families could balloon to over \$30,000 by 2019.

In a post-summit address on health care reform, President Obama suggested that his plan was a middle path that rejected the liberal notion of government-run health care on the one hand and the conservative notion of easing insurance regulations to reduce costs on the other. The President rejected Republican suggestions to take a "piecemeal approach" and to "start over," because the health care system must be reformed comprehensively to make any effective improvements and because health insurance premium increases and coverage abuse are too acute a problem. 119

The President asserted that his proposal would affect three major changes to the health care system. First, the proposal would curb abusive practices by insurance companies by denying coverage for pre-existing conditions, rescinding coverage based on health status, allowing unlimited out-of-pocket payments, and imposing arbitrary and excessive premium increases. <sup>120</sup> Second, he stated that his "proposal would give uninsured individuals and small business owners the same kind of choice of private health insurance that members of Congress get for themselves..." <sup>121</sup> Third, his proposal promised to reduce health care costs across the board, by eliminating "waste and abuse" in the health care system. <sup>122</sup>

#### D. 2010 Congressional Actions

President Obama and the Democratic leadership in the House and Senate ultimately agreed to a framework for final passage of health care reform.

A number of legal challenges loom before federal health care reform becomes fully effective.

The House would initially pass the Senate's version of a health care reform bill (H.R. 3590), which the President would sign into law. That would be followed by a planned enactment of a "Reconciliation" bill to bridge differences between the House, Senate and President's plans. 123 The reconciliation process was chosen since it only required the Senate to make a simple fifty-one vote majority, allowing the Democratic majority to evade the filibuster process and Republican opposition.<sup>124</sup> In a momentous vote on Sunday, March 21, 2010, the House passed H.R. 3590 by a 219-212 vote. 125 This was followed shortly thereafter by passage with a 220-211 vote of the companion Reconciliation bill making changes to the Senate bill. 126 The original Senate bill (H.R. 3590) has now been enacted. On March 23, 2010, President Obama at last signed federal health care legislation into law, 127 making the "Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act" Public Law 111-148.128 On March 25, 2010 Senate Republicans forced two minor provisions unrelated to health care reform to be removed from the Reconciliation bill because they violated the rules of reconciliation. 129 Despite this, the House and Senate passed the Reconciliation bill later that day. 130 President Obama signed the reconciliation bill into law on March 30, 2010. 131

The House-passed Reconciliation bill, H.R. 4872, the "Reconciliation Act of 2010," was scored by CBO prior to its passage. CBO estimates that, with the Reconciliation bill's modifications to H.R. 3590, the health plan would produce gross costs of \$940 billion and \$138 billion in deficit reductions from 2010 to 2019. The modified version of H.R. 3590 would result in coverage of thirty-two million more Americans. 134

The Reconciliation bill includes many of the major provisions outlined by the President's plan, including the individual mandate for coverage, <sup>135</sup> greater levels of affordability tax credits, <sup>136</sup> and an employer fee for uninsured workers who obtain health care premium tax credits. <sup>137</sup> There will be expanded federal funding assistance available to all states, not just Nebraska as in the Senate bill, for expanding the Medicaid coverage. <sup>138</sup> In 2010, Medicare beneficiaries would receive a \$250 coverage gap rebate to begin filling in the Medicare Part D "donut hole." <sup>139</sup> The reconciliation bill would gradually reduce the out-of-pocket costs for Medicare Part D beneficiaries through 2020 to only twenty-five percent of the costs of drugs in the donut hole. <sup>140</sup>

By design, the enacted health plan has some of the most broadly supported provisions taking effect

within six months of enactment. These include: 1) extension of dependent coverage to age twenty-six;<sup>141</sup> 2) prohibition on lifetime benefit caps or unreasonable annual benefit caps;<sup>142</sup> 3) prohibition on insurance policy rescissions for those who become sick, absent fraud;<sup>143</sup> 4) prohibition on pre-existing condition exclusions for children;<sup>144</sup> 5) placing pre-existing conditions for all others into an interim high-risk pool to allow coverage (within ninety days of enactment).<sup>145</sup>

In stark contrast, less popular provisions will not take effect for several years, allowing the public and insurance market sufficient time to adjust. For example, the individual mandate and associated monetary penalty for noncompliance are phased in gradually, starting in 2014.146 By 2013, the enacted plan imposes an excise tax on Cadillac plans, defined as premiums over \$8,500 for individuals and over \$23,000 for families. <sup>147</sup> In contrast, the Reconciliation bill waits nearly a decade from now to begin imposing an excise tax on insurers of employer-sponsored health plans with high-cost premiums, defined as premiums over \$10,200 for individuals and over \$27,500 for families. 148 Effective in 2013, the plan raises the Medicare Part A (hospital benefits) earned income tax rate by 0.9% (up to 2.35% total) on individuals and married couples, earning over \$200,000 and \$250,000 AGI, respectively. 149 In 2013 the Reconciliation bill also assesses a 3.8% tax on unearned income (i.e., interest, dividends, rents, royalties, annuities, etc.) to add further revenues to the Medicare fund. 150

It is worth noting that the House's passage of the health care reform bill remained uncertain, requiring extensive campaigning and compromises by the President. At the eleventh hour, a deal on abortion ensured passage. Pro-life Democrats led by Representative Stupak agreed to support the Reconciliation and Senate bills in exchange for President Obama's promise of an Executive Order to prohibit any federal health care funding to cover abortions. 151 An Executive Order was issued on March 24, 2010, the day after President Obama signed the Senate bill into law. 152 This compromise implements the Hyde amendment into health care reform<sup>153</sup> Specifically, the Executive Order states, "[t]he Act maintains current Hyde Amendment restrictions governing abortion policy and extends those restrictions to the newly created health insurance exchanges." 154 In a move that has alienated some pro-choice groups, women must personally pay for elective abortion coverage under a separate policy and insurance companies must maintain these personal funds separately from federal tax funding. 155

Criticisms of the health care package remain. The prime criticism is that the program will be underfunded like Social Security and Medicare. 156 CBO answered Republican Congressman Paul Ryan's skepticism on the bill's accounting by revealing that the health plan would result in a fiftynine billion dollar deficit if Congress rescinds scheduled cuts of twenty-one percent to Medicare physician pay rates, as Congress has repeatedly done in similar situations. <sup>157</sup> Another mounting concern is that in a time of rising national deficits, debts, and general economic woe the enacted plan does not account for new "hidden taxes" in coming years. 158 In particular, critics argue that the individual mandate constitutes a massive transfer of wealth of \$1.5 trillion from workers to private insurance companies, effectively a "hidden tax." <sup>159</sup> This must be balanced against the average \$1,000 in higher premiums that the average insured American family pays to compensate for the care of the uninsured in the absence of universal coverage. This constitutes yet another "hidden tax," which primarily operates in the absence of health care reform, especially as enacted. 160

A number of legal challenges loom before federal health care reform becomes fully effective. Idaho was the first state to enact legislation to block implementation of an individual mandate for health care coverage by the federal government, with over thirty states contemplating similar legislation. <sup>161</sup> More immediately, litigation has already been jointly filed by Republican Attorneys General from thirteen states against the federal government, naming the Secretary of HHS as a defendant, to challenge the individual mandate provision as unconstitutional. <sup>162</sup> The Attorneys General for Florida, South Carolina, Nebraska, Texas, Utah, Alabama, Louisiana, Michigan, Colorado, Pennsylvania, Washington, Idaho, and South Dakota filed a complaint in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Florida. <sup>163</sup> The litigation brief argues that the individual mandate provision is unconstitutional. <sup>164</sup> The multistate brief specifically states:

The Constitution nowhere authorizes the United States to mandate, either directly or under threat of penalty, that all citizens and legal residents have qualifying healthcare coverage. By imposing such a mandate, the Act exceeds the powers of the United States under Article I of the Constitution and violates the Tenth Amendment to the Constitution. <sup>165</sup>

The brief also asserts that the federal government exceeds its authority under Article I, Section 8's Interstate Commerce Clause, the tax and spending clause, and any other Constitutional provision. <sup>166</sup>

A separate lawsuit was filed by the Virginia Attorney General Ken Cuccinelli, in the U.S. District Court in the Eastern District of Virginia. <sup>167</sup> He contends, "if a person decides not to buy health insurance, that person – by definition – is not engaging in commerce, and therefore, is not subject to a federal mandate." <sup>168</sup> Many legal experts and the White House expect the courts to uphold the constitutionality of the health care reform law. <sup>169</sup> Anonymous White House administration officials asserted that constitutional law supports a broad grant of authority to Congress to regulate the nation under the Commerce Clause, especially under the favorable precedents from two cases. <sup>170</sup> *United States v. South-Eastern Underwriters Association* allegedly supports the notion of congressional regulation of insurance. <sup>171</sup> *Gonzales v. Raich* held that "Congress can regulate purely intrastate activity that is not 'commercial,'" <sup>172</sup> when failure to do so could "undercut" its regulation of the interstate market of that activity. <sup>173</sup>"

#### IV. Conclusion

The path to achieve health care reform involved a tremendously bitter political and policy debate.<sup>174</sup> Quite unfortunately, falsehoods and half-truths were pervasive, especially those that stated the plan would constitute a government takeover of private providers and insurance companies.<sup>175</sup> Not surprisingly, the ultimate shape of health care reform was at best an imperfect solution to American's problems, falling far short of a national consensus before passage. Over time, it is possible that the country will treasure the health care reform package, much as Medicare and Social Security have garnered broad-based support after contentious starts.

The debate over the future of health care reform will surely continue into the 2010 Congressional elections as Republicans seek to gain control of the House and Senate and at least modify, if not repeal, the newly enacted health care plan. One conclusion is inescapable: health care reform policy debates have only just begun. As the health care insurance exchanges are implemented across the country, there will no doubt be resistance, confusion, and unseen problems to be resolved. With the gradual infusion of nearly a trillion dollars in additional health care spending and thirty-two million more Americans consuming additional health care resources, the financing and operation of the health care system may be pushed to its limits. The result could be a fundamental restructuring of the health care system, particularly if costs from health inflation continue unabated or even expand. This means universal health care reform will be revisited in the near future.<sup>176</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> See Paul Starr, THE SOCIAL TRANSFORMATION OF AMERICAN MEDICINE 281, 283-284 (1982).
- <sup>2</sup> See Jane Hiebert-White, Health Affairs blog, "52 Million Uninsured Americans by 2010," June 2, 2009, available at http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2009/06/02/52-million-uninsured-americans-by-2010/ (last visited Feb. 11, 2010); see also Families USA, "Paying a Premium: The Increased Cost of Care for the Uninsured," available at http://www.familiesusa.org/resources/publications/reports/paying-a-premium-findings.html (last visited Feb. 11, 2010).
- <sup>3</sup> Ed Hornick, "Will Obama's Health Care Plan Mirror the 1994 Clinton Failure?," July 22, 2009, *available at* http://www.cnn.com/2009/ POLITICS/07/22/obama.clinton.health.care/index.html (last visited Feb. 10, 2010).
- <sup>4</sup> Id.
- ? *Id*.
- <sup>6</sup> Paul Krugman, The New York Times, "Clinton, Obama, Insurance," February 4, 2008, *available at* http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/04/opinion/04krugman.html (last visited Feb. 10, 2010).
- $^{7}$  Id.
- <sup>8</sup> Barack Obama Official Campaign Website, "Reduce Costs and Save a Typical American Family up to \$2,500 as Reforms Phase in," *available at* http://www.barackobama.com/issues/healthcare/index\_campaign.php#reduce\_costs (last visited Mar. 30, 2010).
- <sup>9</sup> Barack Obama Official Campaign Website, "Make Health Insurance Work for People and Businesses—Not Just Insurance and Drug Companies," *available at* http://www.barackobama.com/issues/healthcare/index\_campaign.php#reduce\_costs (last visited Mar. 30, 2010).
- Barack Obama Official Campaign Website, http://www.barackobama.com/issues/healthcare/index\_campaign.php.
- <sup>11</sup> See Erica Werner, The Boston Globe, "Obama Praises Healthcare Industry on Cuts," May 12, 2009, available at http://www.boston.com/news/nation/washington/articles/2009/05/12/obama\_praises\_healthcare\_industry\_on\_cuts/; see also Tom Hamburger, The LA Times, "Obama Gives Powerful Drug Lobby a Seat at Healthcare Table," August 4, 2009, http://articles.latimes.com/2009/aug/04/nation/na-healthcare-pharma4?pg=2.

- <sup>12</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, Side by Side Comparison of Major Health Care Reform Proposals, October 15, 2009, *available at* http://www.kff.org/healthreform/sidebyside.cfm (*hereinafter* Kaiser Family Foundation).
- <sup>13</sup> Id.
- <sup>14</sup> Id.
- <sup>15</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>16</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>17</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>18</sup> See Kaiser Family Foundation, supra note 12.
- <sup>19</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>20</sup> Id.
- <sup>21</sup> Matthew Bigg and Nick Carey, Reuters, "Angry Americans Disrupt Town-Hall Healthcare Talks," August 7, 2009, *available at* http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE5765QH20090807.
- Remarks by the President to a Joint Session of Congress on Health Care (Sept. 9, 2009), available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/
   Remarks-by-the-President-to-a-Joint-Session-of-Congress-on-Health-Care/.
   Id.
- <sup>24</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>25</sup> The White House, *The Obama Plan: Stability & Security for all Americans*, http://www.whitehouse.gov/issues/health\_care/plan/(summarizing Obama proposal) (hereinafter Obama Plan).
- Remarks by the President to a Joint Session of Congress on Health Care (Sept. 9, 2009), available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/the\_press\_office/ Remarks-by-the-President-to-a-Joint-Session-of-Congress-on-Health-Care/.
  27 Id
- <sup>28</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, *supra* note 12.
- Senate Committee on Finance, S. 1796; America's Healthy Future Act of 2009, § 1301, at 194-198 (Oct.19, 2009), available at http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/101909%20America's%20Healthy%20 Future%20Act%20Legislative%20Language.pdf (last visited Oct. 25, 2009).
   Id.
- $^{31}$  Id.
- 32 Id.
- 33 Senate Committee on Finance, America's Healthy Future Act of 2009, as Amended, at 43-44 (Oct. 2, 2009), available at http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/100209\_Americas\_Healthy\_Future\_Act\_AMENDED.pdf (last visited Oct. 7, 2009); see also Senate Committee on Finance, S. 1796: America's Healthy Future Act of 2009, § 1401, at 232 (Oct. 19, 2009), available at http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/101909%20America's%20Healthy%20Future%20Act%20 Legislative%20Language.pdf.
- <sup>34</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>35</sup> U.S. Congress, Congressional Budget Office (CBO), *Preliminary Analysis of the Chairman's Mark for the America's Healthy Future Act, as Amended*, at 6-7, *available at* http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/106xx/doc10642/10-7-Baucus\_letter.pdf (last visited Oct. 9, 2009).
- 36 Senate Committee on Finance, *America's Healthy Future Act of 2009*, as Amended, at 253, 254, (Oct. 2, 2009), *available at* http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/100209\_Americas\_Healthy\_Future\_Act\_AMENDED.pdf (last visited Oct. 7, 2009); Senate Committee on Finance, *News Release: Baucus Introduces Landmark Plan to Lower Health Care Costs, Provide Quality, Affordable Coverage*, at 17-18 (September 16, 2009), *available at* http://finance.senate.gov/press/Bpress/2009press/prb091609.pdf (last visited Sept. 19, 2009); Senate Committee on Finance, S. 1796: *America's Healthy Future Act of 2009*, § 6008-6010, at 1450-1468 (October 19, 2009), *available at* http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/101909%20America's%20Healthy%20Future%20Act%20 Legislative%20Language.pdf (last visited Oct. 25, 2009).
- <sup>37</sup> U.S. Congress, Congressional Budget Office (CBO), *Preliminary Analysis of the Chairman's Mark for the America's Healthy Future Act, as Amended*, at 4-5, *available at* http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/106xx/doc10642/10-7-Baucus\_letter.pdf (last visited Oct. 9, 2009); *see also* Senate Committee on Finance, S. 1796: *America's Healthy Future Act of 2009*, § 6001, at 1420 (Oct. 19, 2009), *available at* http://finance.senate.gov/sitepages/leg/LEG%202009/101909%20America's%20Healthy%20Future%20Act%20 Legislative%20Language.pdf (last visited Oct. 25, 2009) (Cadillac plan tax was the public term for the bill's 40% excise tax on high-premium insurance plans, i.e., over \$8,000 for single policies and \$21,000 for family policies).

- <sup>38</sup> The New York Times, "Sweeping Health Care Plan Passes House," (Nov. 7, 2009), available at http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/08/health/policy/08health.html?\_r=1&hp (last visited Nov. 8, 2009); see also Congressional Research Service (CRS) Reports, "Private Health Insurance Provisions of H.R. 3962," at 1 (Oct. 30, 2009), available at http://assets.opencrs.com/rpts/R40885\_20091030.pdf (last visited Nov. 10, 2009); see also Official Website of Congresswoman Nancy Pelosi, Press Release (Oct. 29, 2009), available at http://www.house.gov/pelosi/press/releases/Oct09/afford.html (last visited Nov. 8, 2009).
- <sup>39</sup> H.R. 3590, passed December 24, 2009 by U.S. Senate, *available at* www. thomas.gov (last visited Feb. 14, 2010).
- <sup>40</sup> Mark Sappenfield, Christian Science Monitor, "Scott Brown on Healthcare Reform: Whole Plan Should be Scrapped," January 31, 2010, *available at* http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Politics/2010/0131/Scott-Brown-on-healthcare-reform-whole-plan-should-be-scrapped (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>41</sup> Congressional Budget Office, Estimated Costs of HR 3962 (Nov. 6, 2009), available at http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/107xx/doc10710/hr3962Dingell\_mgr\_amendment\_update.pdf, at 1 (Nov. 10, 2009); see also Kaiser Family Foundation, House Bill Coverage Summary, January 6, 2010, available at http://www.kff.org/healthreform/8023.cfm.
- <sup>42</sup> H.R., 3692, § 551, Surcharge on High Income Individuals, at 336-339 (received and read in Senate on November 10, 2009), *available at* www. thomas.gov (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>43</sup> Congressional Budget Office, Estimated Costs of HR 3962 (November 6, 2009), *available at* http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/107xx/doc10710/hr3962Dingell\_mgr\_amendment\_update.pdf, at 5 (last visited Feb. 15, 2010).
- <sup>44</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, House Bill Coverage Summary, January 6, 2010, *available at* http://www.kff.org/healthreform/8023.cfm.
- <sup>45</sup> H.R., 3692, § 501, Tax on Individuals without Acceptable Health Care Coverage.
- <sup>46</sup> H.R., 3692, § 411, Health Coverage Participation Reqs.; § 412, Employer Responsibility to Contribute Toward Employee and Dependent Coverage; § 413, Employer Contributions in Lieu of Coverage.
- <sup>47</sup> H.R., 3692, § 343, Affordability Premium Credit.
- <sup>18</sup> H.R., 3692, § 1181, Elimination of Coverage Gap.
- <sup>49</sup> H.R., 3692, § 211, Prohibiting Preexisting Conditions Exclusions.
- <sup>50</sup> H.R., 3692, § 262, Restoring Application of Antitrust Laws to Health Sector Insurers.
- <sup>51</sup> Noam N. Levey and Bruce Japsen, *Chicago Tribune*, "AMA, AARP back House bill on health reform" (Nov. 5, 2009), *available at* http://www.chicagotribune.com/business/chi-ama-aarp-health-reform-nov5,0,5214536, story (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>52</sup> Keith L. Martin, *Insurance and Financial Advisor Organization*, "Public Option in House Draws Ire of Senate, Insurance Industry," (Nov. 9, 2009), *available at* http://ifawebnews.com/2009/11/09/public-option-in-house-bill-draws-ire-of-senate-insurance-industry/.
- <sup>53</sup> *Id*.
- <sup>54</sup> U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "Letter Opposing H.R. 3962," November 5, 2009, available at http://www.uschamber.com/issues/letters/2009/091105hr3962.htm (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- Kaiser Family Foundation, Senate Bill Coverage Summary, January 6, 2010, available at http://www.kff.org/healthreform/8023.cfm (last visited Feb. 15, 2010) (hereinafter Senate Bill Coverage Summary); see also HR 3590, § 1501, "Requirement to Maintain Minimum Essential Coverage."
   Id.
- <sup>58</sup> *Id*.
- H.R. 3590, Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, §9001, "Excise Tax on High Cost Employer Sponsored Health Coverage" (Dec. 24, 2009), available at http://democrats.senate.gov/reform/patient-protection-affordable-care-act-as-passed.pdf (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
   Id.
- <sup>61</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, Senate Bill Coverage Summary, http://www.kff.org/healthreform/8023.cfm; see also HR 3590, §§ 1401 and 1501.
- <sup>52</sup> H.R. 3590, §§ 1511-1515, "Employer Responsibilities."
- 63 H.R. 3590, § 1513, "Shared Responsibility for Employers."
- <sup>64</sup> H.R. 3590, § 1311, "Affordable Health Choices of Health Benefit Plans."
- 65 H.R. 3590, § 1401, "Refundable Tax Credit Providing Premium

Assistance For Coverage Under A Qualified Health Plan."

- 66 H.R. 3590, § 1401, "Refundable Tax Credit Providing Premium Assistance For Coverage Under A Qualified Health Plan."
- <sup>67</sup> H.R. 3590, § 1101, "Immediate Access To Insurance For Uninsured Individuals With A Preexisting Condition" and § 1201, "Amendment to the Public Health Service Act."
- <sup>68</sup> Senate Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 56.
- <sup>69</sup> Shailagh Murray and Lori Montgomery, The Washington Post, "Reid says bill will include a public option" (Oct. 27, 2009), *available at* http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/10/26/AR2009102603488. html (last visited Nov. 8, 2009).
- <sup>70</sup> Donny Shaw, Open Congress, "Senate Passes Historic Bill to Reform U.S. Health Care System," December 24, 2009, *available at* http://www.opencongress.org/articles/view/1421-Senate-Passes-Historic-Bill-to-Reform-the-U-S-Health-Care-System (last visited Feb. 19, 2009).
- <sup>71</sup> Senate Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 56. http://www.kff.org/healthreform/8023.cfm; *see also* HR 3590, § 1501.
- 72 H.R. 3590, § 1560, "Rules of Construction."
- $^{73}~\rm{H.R.}$  3590, § 3301, "Medicare Coverage Gap Discount Coverage Program."
- <sup>74</sup> H. Amdt. 509 (Nov. 7, 2009), available at http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d111:HZ00509: /last visited Nov. 10, 2009).
- $^{75}\,$  H.R. 3590,  $\S$  1303, "Special Rules Relating to Coverage of Abortion Services."
- <sup>76</sup> Ricardo Alonso-Zaldivar, The Guardian, "A Comparison of House, Senate Health Care Bills," *available at* http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/feedarticle/8873639 (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>77</sup> David M. Herszenhorn, The New York Times, "With End in Sight, Issues to Watch," February 13, 2010, *available at* (last visited Feb. 13, 2010).
- <sup>78</sup> S. AMDT. 3116-3118, December 10, 2009, *available at* www.thomas.gov (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>79</sup> Tony Romm, The Hill, "Wyden, Collins team up on healthcare amendments,"

http://thehill.com/blogs/blog-briefing-room/news/71611-wyden-collins-team-up-on-healthcare-amendments.

- <sup>80</sup> *Id*.
- 81 *Id.*
- Meg Kinnard, Washington Post, "GOP Attorney Generals Demand a Change in Senate Health Care Bill," January 1, 2010, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/12/31/
   AR2009123102600.html (last visited Feb. 19, 2010); see HR 3590, § 10201, "Amendments To The Social Security Act And Title II Of This Act."
   Bonny Shaw, Open Congress, "Senate Passes Historic Bill to Reform U.S. Health Care System," December 24, 2009, available at http://www.opencongress.org/articles/view/1421-Senate-Passes-Historic-Bill-to-Reform-
- <sup>84</sup> Fox Business, "CAHU and NAHU Weigh in on Current Form of H.R. 3590," December 22, 2009, *available at* http://www.foxbusiness.com/story/markets/industries/finance/cahu-nahu-weigh-current-form-h-r/ (last visited Feb. 20. 2010).

the-U-S-Health-Care-System (last visited Feb. 19, 2009).

- <sup>85</sup> National Federation of Independent Business (N.F.I.B.), "Senate Letter on H.R. 3590," December 8, 2009, *available at* http://www.nfib.com/issues-elections/issues-elections-item/cmsid/50324/ (last visited Feb. 20, 2010).
- <sup>86</sup> The U.S. Chamber of Commerce, Issues Center: Health Care, *available at* http://www.uschamber.com/issues/index/health/default (last visited Feb. 19, 2009).
- Pharmaceutical Research and Manufacturers of America (PhRMA), PhRMA Statement on Senate Health Care Reform Bill, December 24, 2009, available at http://www.phrma.org/news\_room/press\_releases/phrma\_ statement\_senate\_health\_care\_reform\_bill (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>88</sup> American Medical Association, "AMA Letter of Support for Senate Reform Bill HR 3590," December 21, 2009, *available at* http://www.ama-assn.org/ama/pub/health-system-reform/ama-supports-hr-3590.shtml (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>89</sup> The Wall Street Journal, "AARP Thanks Senate for Passing Health Care Reform," December 24, 2009, *available at* http://online.wsj.com/article/PR-CO-20091224-902699.html (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- 90 AHA, Letter to Harry Reid, http://www.aha.org/aha/letter/2009/091220-aha-reid.pdf.

- 91 House Republicans homepage, Text of House GOP Health Care Reform Bill, November 4, 2009, available at http://rules-republicans.house.gov/ Media/PDF/RepublicanAlternative3962\_9.pdf (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>92</sup> Reuters, CBO: Good News, Bad News on Republican Healthcare Plan, November 5, 2009, *available at* http://blogs.reuters.com/frontrow/2009/11/05/cbo-good-news-bad-news-on-republican-healthcare-plan/ (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>93</sup> CBO, Letter to John Boehner, November 4, 2009, *available at* http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/107xx/doc10705/hr3962amendmentBoehner.pdf (last visited Feb. 19, 2009).
- <sup>94</sup> House Republicans homepage, Summary of House GOP Health Care Reform Bill, November 4, 2009, available at http://gopleader.gov/ UploadedFiles/Summary\_of\_Republican\_Alternative\_Health\_Care\_plan\_ Updated\_11-04-09.pdf and Section by Section Summary, http://republicans. waysandmeans.house.gov/UploadedFiles/Commonsense\_Healthcare\_ Reform\_and\_\_Affordability\_Act.pdf (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- 95 Sam Stein, Huffington Post, "Dems Will Bypass Conference Committee to Get Health Care Passed."
- $http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2010/01/04/dems-will-bypass-conferen\_n\_410403.html.$
- <sup>96</sup> Sheryl Gay Stolberg, The New York Times, "Obama to Party Don't Run for the Hills," January 27, 2010, *available at* http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/28/us/politics/28obama.html (last visited Feb. 19, 2010).
- <sup>97</sup> See generally, The White House, The President's Proposal, February 22, 2010, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/proposal (last visited Feb. 22, 2010).
- <sup>98</sup> *Id.*, at 1.
- <sup>99</sup> *Id.*, at 4.
- <sup>100</sup> *Id.*, at 1.
- <sup>101</sup> *Id.*, at 2.
- <sup>102</sup> *Id.*
- 103 See generally, The White House, The President's Proposal, February 22, 2010, at 8, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/proposal (last visited Feb. 22, 2010).
- $^{^{1}04}$   $^{^{\circ}}Id$ .
- 105 CQ Transcriptions, The Washington Post, "Rep. Paul Ryan on Health Inflation at White House Summit," February 25, 2010, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/02/25/ AR2010022504074.html (last visited Mar. 14, 2010); see also The White House, "Policies to Contain Cost and Ensure Fiscal Sustainability: Improve Medicare Advantage Payments," February 22, 2010, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/proposal/whatsnew/cost-sustainability (last visited Mar. 18, 2010).
- 106 See The White House, The President's Proposal, at February 22, 2010, at 9, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/proposal (last visited Feb. 22, 2010).
- <sup>107</sup> Id.
- The White House, The President's Proposal: Republican Ideas, February 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/republican-ideas (last visited Feb. 22, 2010).
- Laura Meckler and Janet Adamy, The Wall Street Journal, "More Talk, No Deal at Health Care Summit," February 26, 2010, available at http://online.wsj.com/article/SB2000142405274870447940457508738176977264 8.html (last visited Mar. 16, 2010).
- <sup>110</sup> *Id.*
- 111 CQ Transcriptions, The Washington Post, "Rep. Paul Ryan on Health Inflation at White House Summit," February 25, 2010, available at http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2010/02/25/AR2010022504074.html (last visited Mar. 14, 2010).
- 113 Id.; see also The White House, "Policies to Contain Cost and Ensure Fiscal Sustainability: Improve Medicare Advantage Payments," February 22, 2010, available at http://www.whitehouse.gov/health-care-meeting/proposal/whatsnew/cost-sustainability (last visited Mar. 18, 2010).
- 114 Congressional Budget Office, Cost Estimate for H.R. 3590, at 10, December 19, 2009, available at http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/108xx/doc10868/12-19-Reid\_Letter\_Managers\_Correction\_Noted.pdf (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- 115 U.S. Dept. of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, Report: "Improving

- Health Care: A Dose of Competition," at 10, July 2004, available at http://www.ftc.gov/reports/healthcare/040723healthcarerpt.pdf (last visited Mar. 17, 2010).
- Jeanne Sahadi, CNN Money, "Family Health Costs Jump 5%,"
   September 15, 2009, available at http://money.cnn.com/2009/09/15/news/economy/health\_insurance\_costs/index.htm (last visited Mar. 14, 2010).
   Id.
- 118 The White House, "Remarks by the President on Health Care Reform," March 3, 2010, *available at* http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/remarks-president-health-care-reform (last visited Mar. 17, 2010).
- <sup>119</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>120</sup> Id.
- <sup>121</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>122</sup> *Id*.
- 123 Timothy Noah, Slate, "Reconciliation Math," March 5, 2010, available at http://www.slate.com/id/2246368/ (last visited Mar. 26, 2010).
   124 Id.
- Greg Hitt and Janet Adamy, The Wall Street Journal, "Landmark Health Bill Goes to Obama's Desk," March 22, 2010, available at http://online. wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704117304575137572695022244. html?mod=rss\_Today's\_Most\_Popular (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
   Id.
- 127 Sheryl G. Stolberg, The New York Times, "Obama Signs Landmark Health Care Bill," March 23, 2010, *available at* http://www.nytimes.com/2010/03/24/health/policy/24health.html (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- <sup>128</sup> Major Congressional Actions on H.R. 3590, March 23, 2010, *available at* http://thomas.loc.gov/cgi-bin/bdquery/z?d111:HR03590:@@R (last visited Mar. 25, 2010).
- 129 See Tedd Barrett, et. al., CNN, "House passes Senate's health care 'fixes' bill," March, 26, 2010, available at http://www.cnn.com/2010/POLITICS/03/25/health.care.main/index.html.
- $^{130}$  Id
- David Jackson, USA Today, "Measure Revamps Student Loans, 'Fixes'
   Health Care Bill," March 30, 2010, available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/washington/2010-03-30-health-care\_N.htm (last visited Mar. 30, 2010).
   See H.R. 4872, 111th Congress, 2nd Session, available at http://
- frwebgate.access.gpo.gov/cgi-bin/getdoc.cgi?dbname=111\_cong\_bills&docid=h4872eh.pdf (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- 133 Congressional Budget Office, "HR 4872, Reconciliation Act of 2010," at 8, March 18, 2010, available at http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/113xx/doc11355/hr4872.pdf (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- <sup>134</sup> *Id.* at 7.
- <sup>135</sup> See H.R. 4872, § 1002, Individual Responsibility.
- <sup>136</sup> See H.R. 4872, § 1001, Tax Credits.
- <sup>137</sup> See H.R. 4872, § 1003, Employer Responsibility.
- <sup>138</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation, White House/Congressional Leadership Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, at 2, March 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.kff.org/healthreform/upload/housesenatebill\_final.pdf (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- $^{139}$   $\,$  See H.R. 4872,  $\S$  1101, Closing the Medicare Prescription Drug "Donut Hole."
- <sup>140</sup> Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 138, at 36.
- <sup>141</sup> H.R. 3590, § 1001, Amendments to the Public Health Service Act, and § 1004, Effective Dates; *see also* Kaiser Family Foundation, White House/Congressional Leadership Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, at 19, March 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.kff.org/healthreform/upload/housesenatebill\_final.pdf (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- <sup>142</sup> Id.
- <sup>143</sup> *Id.*
- <sup>144</sup> Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 138, at 19.
- <sup>145</sup> H.R. 3590, § 1101, Immediate Access to Insurance for Uninsured Individuals with a Preexisting Condition; *see also* Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 138, at 19.
- <sup>146</sup> See H.R. 4872, § 1002, Individual Responsibility; Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, supra note 138, at 2.
- <sup>147</sup> H.R. 3590, § 9001, Excise Tax on High-Cost Employer Sponsored Coverage; see also Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, supra note 138, at 10.
- <sup>148</sup> See H.R. 4872, § 1401, High-Cost Plan Excise Tax.

- 149 H.R. 3590, § 9015. Additional Hospital Insurance Tax on High-Income Taxpayers, and § 10906, Modifications to Additional Hospital Insurance Tax on High-Income Taxpayers; Reconciliation Bill Coverage Summary, *supra* note 138, at 9.
- 150 See H.R. 4872, § 1402, Unearned Income Medicare Contribution; Reconciliation Bill Coverage, supra note 138, at 9.
- Mimi Hall and John Fritze, USA Today, "Abortion Deal Helps Ensure Enough Votes for Health Care," March 21, 2010, available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/washington/2010-03-21-abortion-compromise-health-care\_N.htm?utm\_source=twitterfeed&utm\_medium=twitter&utm\_campaign=insurancegroupe (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- The White House: Office of the Press Secretary, Executive Order Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act's Consistency with Longstanding Restrictions on the Use of Federal Funds for Abortion, *available at* http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/executive-order-patient-protection-and-affordable-care-acts-consistency-with-longst (last visited Mar. 25, 2010).
- 153 The White House, "Statement from Communications Director," March 21, 2009, *available at* http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/statement-communications-director-dan-pfeiffer (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- Mimi Hall and John Fritze, USA Today, "Abortion Deal Helps Ensure Enough Votes for Health Care," March 21, 2010, available at http://www.usatoday.com/news/washington/2010-03-21-abortion-compromise-health-care\_N.htm?utm\_source=twitterfeed&utm\_medium=twitter&utm\_campaign=insurancegroupe (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- 155 Rob Stein, Washington Post, "Obama Has Angered Women's Groups by Reaffirming No Federal Funds for Abortion, March 25, 2010 (last visited Mar. 25, 2010); Erica Werner, The Daily Caller, "Abortion Compromise Doesn't Satisfy Critics," March 21, 2010, available at http://dailycaller.com/2010/03/21/white-house-announces-executive-order-on-abortion/ (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- 156 See Union Leader, "Obamacare: Another Washington Scam," March 23, 2010, available at http://www.unionleader.com/article.aspx?headline=Obamacare%3A+Another+Washington+scam&articleId=462e9491-c00a-4ed1-9c1e-eb58f8148427 (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- CBO's Preliminary Estimate of the Direct Spending and Revenue Effects of H.R. 4872, the Reconciliation Act of 2010, March 19, 2010, available at http://www.cbo.gov/ftpdocs/113xx/doc11376/RyanLtrhr4872.pdf (last visited Mar. 23, 2010); See also Michael Cannon, FoxNews, "Do the Math—Obamacare Would Increase Deficits by \$59 Billion," March 20, 2010, available at http://www.foxnews.com/opinion/2010/03/20/michael-f-cannon-cato-cbo-health-care-reform-democrats-false/ (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- Michael Cannon, FoxNews, "Do the Math Obamacare Would Increase Deficits by \$59 Billion," March 20, 2010, available at http://www.foxnews.com/opinion/2010/03/20/michael-f-cannon-cato-cbo-health-care-reform-democrats-false/ (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
   Id.
- <sup>160</sup> Seung Min Kim, USA Today, "Study: Insured Pay "Hidden Tax" for Uninsured," May 29, 2009, *available at* http://www.usatoday.com/money/industries/insurance/2009-05-28-hiddentax\_N.htm (last visted Mar. 25, 2010)
- <sup>161</sup> Steve Dotterer, Jurist Legal News & Research, "State Attorneys General to Challenge Health Care Reform Legislation," March 22, 2010, *available at* http://jurist.law.pitt.edu/paperchase/2010/03/state-attorneys-general-to-challenge.php (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- Legal Times, "Health Lawsuits 'Nothing New,' White House Says," March 24, 2010, available at http://legaltimes.typepad.com/blt/2010/03/health-lawsuits-nothing-new-white-house-says.html (last visited Mar. 25, 2010); Los Angeles Times, "GOP State Officials to Try Blocking Healthcare Law in Court," March 22, 2010, available at http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/wire/sc-dc-health-legal22-20100322,0,5762473.story (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- See generally Multistate Health Care Complaint by 13 State
   Attorneys General, Case No. 3:10-cv-91, March 23, 2010, available at http://myfloridalegal.com/webfiles.nsf/WF/MRAY-83TKWB/\$file/HealthCareReformLawsuit.pdf (last visited Mar. 25, 2010).
   Id. at 4.
- 165 *Id.*
- <sup>166</sup> *Id.*.

- 167 See generally Virginia Health Care Complaint, Case No. Case No. 3-0CV188, available at http://www.oag.state.va.us/PRESS\_RELEASES/Cuccinelli/Comm%20v.%20Sebelius%20-%20Complaint%20filed%20 with%20Court%20\_323\_10.pdf (last visited Mar. 25, 2010).
- Los Angeles Times, "GOP State Officials to Try Blocking Healthcare Law in Court," March 22, 2010, available at http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/wire/sc-dc-health-legal22-20100322,0,5762473.story (last visited Mar. 22, 2010); see also Virginia Health Care Complaint, Case No. Case No. 3-0CV188, at 5, March 23, 2010, available at http://www.oag.state.va.us/PRESS\_RELEASES/Cuccinelli/Comm%20v.%20Sebelius%20-%20Complaint%20filed%20with%20Court%20\_323\_10.pdf (last visited Mar. 25, 2010).
- Los Angeles Times, "GOP State Officials to Try Blocking Healthcare Law in Court," March 22, 2010, *available at* http://www.latimes.com/news/nationworld/nation/wire/sc-dc-health-legal22-20100322,0,5762473.story (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- <sup>170</sup> Legal Times, supra note 162.

- <sup>171</sup> Legal Times, *supra* note 162.
- <sup>172</sup> Gonzales v. Raich, 541 U.S. 1, 18 (2005).
- 173 <sub>Id.</sub>
- <sup>174</sup> See San Francisco Chronicle, "GOP Fans Flames of Health Care Reform Hatred," March 23, 2010, available at http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2010/03/22/EDFH1CJKQ7.DTL (last visited Mar. 23, 2010).
- Angie D. Holan, St. Petersburg Times: PolitiFact, "Top 10 facts to know about health care reform," March 18th, 2010, available at http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2010/mar/18/top-10-facts-know-about-health-care-reform/ (last visited Mar. 22, 2010); Angie D. Holan, St. Petersburg Times: PolitiFact, "Top 5 Lies about health care," March 19, 2010, available at http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/article/2010/mar/19/top-5-lies-about-health-care/ (last visited Mar. 22, 2010).
- <sup>176</sup> See Los Angeles Times, "Healthcare Law 'a first step,' Obama Tells NBC," March 30, 2010, available at http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/dcnow/2010/03/healthcare-law-a-first-step-obama-tells-nbc.html (last visited Mar. 30, 2010).